MUSWELL HILL SYNAGOGUE

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
HELD ON SUNDAY, 7 MAY 2017
Present:
Stephen Frosh (in the Chair), Sam Clarke, Rabbi Mason, 58 Members (per the Register) and Jo Cowen (Shul Administrator)
Stephen Frosh welcomed everyone to the Meeting and explained the proceedings regarding the ballot taking place for the position of Chairman, the Returning Officers being Lawrence Cohen and Michael Rose.  This was followed by a brief Devar Torah given by Rabbi Mason.
1
Apologies for Absence

No apologies had been received.
2
Silence in Memory of Those Who Died During the Last 12 Months

A minute’s silence was held in memory of those Members who passed away during the previous year, being: Cyril Cash, Lyse Easton, Cecilia Fine, Maurice Gordon, Betty Grosse, Mary Levrant, Irma Mayer, Anne Spector and Edna Winecor.
3
Welcome to Leonie Lewis, US Trustee

SF welcomed Leonie Lewis, Vice-President and Trustee of the US who responded briefly – questions may be taken later and if anyone was interested in becoming a US Trustee, the Triennial elections would be taking place soon – four females and four males will be elected.
4
Minutes of last AGM and Matters Arising

The Minutes of the last AGM were approved as drawn and there were no matters arising.

5
Chairman’s Report

Stephen Frosh reviewed his Report, which had been circulated to the Community prior to the Meeting.  SF had now served for five years and, initially, wanted to repeat the thanks made in his Report to the Community; to Jo Cowen (especially for her patience and tolerance); to Rabbi Mason (with whom a close relationship had been established making it a privilege to work together); to the various members that had served with him on the Executive (especially Helen Style), to Karen Ackerman (for all her day-to-day work as a very hands-on Vice-Chair; to Sam Clarke (who always gives good advice and has been incredibly supportive); and to the Wardens – Neil Cohen and Leon Symons (for representing the great face of the community).

The following additional points were made and/or issues raised:
· SF related an anecdote wherein Leo Abeles (ex-member) had recalled a discussion that had taken place when he was a Warden suggesting that in order to ensure the future of the community consideration should be given to merging with Highgate.  This is certainly no longer the case and SF looks forward to a very stable future for the community in the short- to medium-term at least.

· Finance – With a view to undertaking the proposed programme of building works it was time for a major fundraising exercise to be carried out.

· Welfare – Thanks to Karen Ackerman and Louise Cooke for the phenomenal amount of work carried out in this area over the last two years.

· Social Action Group – Our work in this area has developed widely with Rabbi Mason’s increased efforts towards interfaith activities and relationships.  MHS is definitely going in the right direction, representing traditional orthodox Judaism in collaboration with non-orthodox Judaism and other faith groups.

· Inclusivity – Very powerful input from Joe Hyman (the previous day’s Shabbat on the Hill guest), who spoke about being a homosexual whilst also being a practicing orthodox Jew alongside the Board’s recent education event with Keshet demonstrates how MHS “pushes the envelope” in this area as far as possible whilst remaining within the US structure.

· Mechitza – The introduction of our “occasional” extended Mechitza area is a good example of a productive compromise involving relatively little financial investment.  This project had also led to the provision of a much improved area for use by disabled visitors.

· Community Events Director – SF is delighted with the progress made since Eli Gaventa joined MHS – he’s now working 14 hours per week for the Shul and 2.5 hours a week for the Cheder, having recently become the new Cheder Co-ordinator.  The position will be reviewed at the end of the first and second years but has already brought more structure to events, linking together different groups within the community and releasing some of Rabbi Mason’s time.   EG was confirmed in post following completion of his six-month probationary period.

· Cheder – This had become a big issue during SF’s tenure with numbers having reached a high of 115 but now have reduced to just over 50.  It was observed that this was primarily due to the changes in demography and the creation of Eden Primary School – Leonie Lewis pointed out that 83% of primary school age Jewish children currently attend Jewish primary school.  SF thanked Rachel Hope and Samantha Blendis, who had jointly Chaired the Board of Governors, for their very hard work towards the restructuring of the Cheder which had included making the position of Head Teacher redundant.  EG’s appointment as Cheder Co-ordinator was definitely creating a better link between the Shul and the Cheder and in the future we will be looking at what we can do to attract children who are at Jewish schools.

· Youth Directors – Many thanks to Dina Michaels who, after three years with MHS, would be leaving at the end of this term and to Alex Fenton, who was nearing the end of his first year with us but who will be continuing for a second year.
· Religion and Spiritual Life – This is an area that definitely needs work.  Friday night Minyanim are a struggle and we no longer have permanent Wardens in place, although we have a group of people who are “willing to help”.  Our Yomim Naroim services provide great spiritual experience but this is not replicated on regular Shabbat morning.
· Danny Teacher went on record saying that SF had provided an excellent Report.  On various points raised by SF he commented: that the Highgate discussion referred to by Leo Abeles took place in the 1970’s and the revival of the community began about 20 years ago; his observation was that the take-up of Mechitza places was very low and, although he originally believed it to be a good idea as it could bring extra numbers in, this had not proven to be the case; The new Wardens, or those taking on Warden’s duties, need to prioritise trying to get younger members to attend the Friday night and Motzei Shabbat services as it is currently predominantly older members attending; his final observation that numbers attending Shul on a non-Simcha Shabbat are low and these services need more support.
6
Rabbi’s Report

A copy of the notes on which Rabbi Mason’s Report was based is available by searching “Shul AGM 2017” on our website.
By way of an update on the Eruv, we should be applying for final Planning Permission this summer.

7
Financial Report

The presentation on which Sam Clarke based his report is available by searching “Shul AGM 2017” on our website.

Other points that arose and/or that were addressed:

· SC thanked Leonie Lewis for her help and support where requests have been made of the US on behalf of MHS

· SC also thanked SF saying that it had been a privilege to sit with him, and learn from him, over the years they had served together.

· On the issue of how many full fee payers there are in MHS, Mark Sheinfield asked how this compared with other Shuls.  SC advised that the range was between 40% and 50%.
8
Report from Youth Directors (Item brought forward from original Agenda)
Dina Michaels opened with a summary of a number of events that had taken place since September 2016, both big and small, including celebrations of Purim together with some other Shuls which had seen the largest contingent of participants coming from MHS.  

It was stressed that feedback from the children themselves had become an important aspect of the work of the YDs and this had partly led to the setting up Whatsapp Groups – one for the children and one for the parents – and the development of communication methods using social media, all of which had provided an opportunity to get to the families and not just the children.

Alex Fenton took up the report highlighting the increased personal approach that had been introduced by way of, for example, delivering doughnuts to the children – some with the Rabbi – at Chanukah and holding a specific “Learning Zone” session for children in sixth form following the recent tragic death of a JFS student.  This had led to thinking regarding mental health issues and Alex was delighted to announce that Jonny Benjamin was coming to talk to children from year 9 and upwards about this subject.

Other events due to take place were the Tribe-a-Side Football Tournament, a Youth Takeover Shabbat and, of course, the weekly iClub sessions and monthly Club 36 sessions.  It was hoped that events for the older years would also be put on when possible.

DM and AF both wanted to thank Helen Style for her amazing support, help and guidance, Jo Cowen for her help with admin matters and for giving them “a little push” when necessary, Stephen Frosh for his support and the whole community support and hospitality.  AF also wished to thank Frankie Killingworth (the Caretaker) for all his help and especially the “dynamic and unique” Rabbi Mason.

Finally, AF noted that he had enjoyed working with Eli Gaventa on the Bnei Mitzva class which had provided a further link between the Shul and youth activities.

Norma Brewer complimented the YDs on their work but asked how they thought they might be able to bring more children into Shul.  DM replied that often the reason why there appear to be very few children in Shul is because they are taking part in Youth Services or activities.  Although it was agreed that there was still room for improvement in this area.

In answer to a question from Karen Ackerman, DM advised that the maximum number of children taking part in iClub historically is about 30.

9
Report from Community Events Director (item brought forward from original Agenda)
Eli Gaventa reported on his first eight months in situ – his report is attached or may be viewed on the website.

Roz Abrams commented on the fantastic speakers that Eli had brought in and was bringing in, highlighting the next event taking place on Wednesday, 10 May – Invest in Peace being organised by MHS in partnership the MH United Reformed Church and the Board of Deputies.

10
Board Portfolio Reports (item brought forward from original Agenda
A number of these areas had already been covered and reports on the Social Action Group, Welfare and Women’s interests circulated.  SF made the following further points:

· Linda Cohen was thanked for all her work under the Catering remit and welcomed her back to Shul following her accident.

· Daniel Shaw had continued to run regular Children’s Services with help from his team of parents.

· Warren Weiss had once again – and in the face of a challenge due to number – managed the reinvention of Harmony & Humour extremely well – it had proved to be very much a learning curve.

· Simon Danker had been, and will continue to, work on welcoming new members to the community and monitoring membership overall.

11
Report from Stephen Games, MHS Board of Deputies Representative

SF congratulated Stephen Games on the recent achievement of adding a PhD to his other various qualifications.  SF then advised that, as Jonathan Arkush, President of the Board of Deputies, was joining us next weekend as our Shabbat on the Hill speaker, SG would not be reporting on the Board’s activities, etc over the last year in order to avoid any possible duplication.

12
Report on Building Project and Fundraising

Steven Feldman gave a summary as to what has led to the proposals currently on the table ie the many and varied activities taking place and the constraints of the building as it stands in relation to these.  Addressing all issues, the vision is to create spaces appropriate to accommodate all requirements.  The result is a seven-point project which will require the raising of funds amounting to £750k with a further element which may be added on requiring another £250k.  Further details are available on the Shul website and were also set out on the flyer.
To date in excess of £250k has been pledged by a number of MHS members.  The US have agreed to match-fund this project with a combined grant/loan so, in order to complete all elements of the project, a total of £500k will need to be raised from within the community.  In order to repay the loan element of the US contribution it is anticipated that, over a period of 10 to 15 years, this will be covered by those willing to pay a voluntary levy which will be added on to all membership bills.

A lengthy discussion followed during which the following points/questions were raised:

· Stephen Games original proposals were the impetus for the Board to take this project forward although the currently proposed works were not based on these proposals.

· A physical model of the building constructed under SG’s supervision exists but has not, so far, been made available to the Community.

· There remains a possibility to develop the 2nd floor of the building into a residential area but the needs of the community as a whole must be given priority and this space is used on a regular basis.

· Works will be carried out on a staggered basis based on costing and available funds

· Feedback from the Community on proposed works is not only required but essential and a consultation period will be put in place to run in parallel with our fundraising efforts which will hopefully reach a conclusion by the end of July 2017 at which point the level of funds available to spend will be known and more definitive decisions as to the works to be carried out will be able to be made.

· Ventilation to the Ladies Gallery must be taken into account when looking at new partitioning.

· Proposals are already available to view on the Shul Website and comments have been invited.  

· Following the results of the consultation period, the Board must have the mandate to make final decisions and hopefully this will be addressed in the autumn with a view to putting works out to tender for commissioning early in 2018.

· The “staggering” of works may involve a further fundraising campaign in order to complete the whole project.

· The main aim is to create spaces that are flexible but the practicality of priorities should be dovetailed.

· The flyer made available at the AGM will be sent out by post to all members with an invitation to respond to the proposals and to make financial contributions.

· The whole scheme will be under appropriate project management.

· A physical display to be placed in the Lobby will be constructed with a view to being accessible to all prior to a Consultation meeting to be arranged.

13
Election of Honorary Officers, Board of Management and Board of Deputies Representative

Lawrence Cohen and Michael Rose had carried out the count in the vote for Chairman.  As Returning Officer, MR confirmed that 175 votes had been cast with the following result:

5 spoiled papers – 150 for Karen Ackerman and 20 for Stephen Games.  KA was duly elected and SF handed over the Chair to KA for the remainder of the AGM.

KA thanked SF for being so inspirational and a truly great example to her – she could not have had a better teacher!  KA was thankful to those who had now put their trust in her to look after the community and welcomes any ideas or suggestions that anyone may have stressing that it’s not necessary to be Chair or a Board Member to instigate or put into action ideas or initiatives to the betterment of MHS.

14
Any Other Business

Leonie Lewis:  LL congratulated Karen Ackerman on her election and offered commiserations to Stephen Games.

She went on to say that MHS really is a friendly Shul (referring to the headline on the front page of our website) with an outstanding Rabbi who is highly respect by the Chief Rabbi and everyone at the US – she felt a genuine sense of love and affection in the room.  Furthermore, the incredibly supportive Executive Team have been exemplars of how to work together within this environment.

She closed by saying that the message she would be taking back to the US was that we were a community with a clear vision and a clear sense of purpose which the US will support in all its endeavours.

Wardens:  Wardens are required to serve for a minimum of one year but so far no-one is willing to commit to taking on this role.  Rabbi Mason confirmed that conversations are ongoing in the bid to appoint at least one permanent Warden but, in the meantime, a number of people had agreed to help on an ad hoc basis.
The meeting closed at 9.57pm.
